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CITY OF SHORELINE 
 

JOINT MEETING OF THE 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

AND  
PARKS, RECREATION AND CULTURAL SERVICES (PRCS)/TREE BOARD 

 
May 18, 2017      Shoreline City Hall 
7:00 P.M.      Council Chamber 
 
Planning Commissioners Present 
Vice Chair Montero 
Commissioner Chang 
Commissioner Malek 
Commissioner Mork  
Commissioner Thomas 
 
Planning Commissioners Absent 
Chair Craft 
Commissioner Maul 

PRCS/Tree Board Members Present 
Betsy Robertson, Chair 
Cindy Dittbrenner 
Bill Franklin 
Katie Schielke 
Christina Arcidy 
Christine Southwick 
Gillian Lauter 
Natalia Sandico 
 
PRCS/Tree Board Members Absent 
John Hoey, Vice Chair 

Staff Present 
Paul Cohen, Planning Manager, Planning and Community Development 
Steve Szafran, Senior Planner, Planning and Community Development  
Eric Friedli, Director, Park, Recreation and Cultural Services 
Carla Hoekzema, Planning Commission Clerk 
Lynn Gabrieli, Administrative Assistant III 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Vice Chair Montero called the joint meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.    
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Upon roll call by Ms. Hoekzema the following Commissioners were present:  Vice Chair Montero, and 
Commissioners Chang, Malek, Mork and Thomas.  Chair Craft and Commissioner Maul were absent. 
 
Upon roll call of the PRCS/Tree Board, the following Board Members were present:  Chair Robertson and 
Board Members Dittbrenner, Franklin, Sandico, Schielke, Arcidy, Southwick and Lauter.  Board Member 
Hoey was absent.   
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The Commissioners and Board Members spent a brief time introducing themselves.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
The agenda was accepted as presented.   
 
GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There were no general public comments.   
 
STUDY ITEM:  PARKS, RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE (PROS) PLAN 
 
Staff Presentation 
 
Mr. Friedli advised that the City has been working on the draft PROS Plan for a year and a half, and the 
PRCS/Tree Board has been involved through countless meetings, work sessions, and public outreach.  The 
draft PROS Plan was presented to the Commission in March, and it is now being finalized to move forward 
to the City Council for adoption in July.  He explained that the City is required to update its PROS Plan 
every six years in order to be eligible for grants, and the 6-year period ends at the end of July.  In order 
for the City to be eligible for grant applications this fall, they must have a PROS Plan adopted by 
resolution.  However, it is also important to keep in mind that the update will be formally adopted as part 
of the Comprehensive Plan amendments that will come before the Board and City Council later in the 
year.   
 
Mr. Friedli advised that the PROS Plan is intended to be a blueprint for parks and recreation for the next 
six years, and it lays the ground work for many years beyond that.  This is an evolutionary time for 
Shoreline, and parks have a critical role to play.  If the City neglects places and opportunities for people 
to gather, play and build community, they really neglect the soul of the community.  Two key things have 
provided inspiration for the PROS Plan:  securing the City’s foundation and shaping its future.  The voters 
have invested millions of dollars via the 2006 Parks Bond to expand and improve parks and open spaces, 
and the City has a solid foundation of park facilities and recreation programs that need to be maintained, 
preserved and expanded upon.  The PROS Plan identifies what is needed to secure that foundation.   
 
Mr. Friedli said they also know that change is coming to Shoreline, and the City has been forward thinking 
in its preparation for the arrival of light rail stations, and the Planning Commission has been a leader in 
this effort.  The City expects new housing, new people, new pressure on City services, and new demands 
on parks facilities and services.  Both of the recreation center buildings date from the 1970s and are in 
need of replacement.  The City does not sit back and wait for things to happen, and this is made evident 
by the transformation of Aurora Avenue, the preparation for light rail, planning for 145th Street, and the 
new City Hall and Police Station.  The PROS Plan is intended to continue that tradition.  The goal is to 
shape the PRCS into a future that meets the community’s needs and desires.  Investments made by 
previous generations are valued and will be maintained.  If the City is successful in implementing the 
PROS Plan, the residents of Shoreline will have opportunities to play in new and creative ways, connect 
with nature close to where they live, breathe easier knowing that the urban forest is being actively tended 
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to, enjoy cultural activities that include all people, and enjoy the beauty of their community through new 
public art.   
 
Mr. Friedli summarized that if done right, the PROS Plan will secure the City’s foundation and shape its 
future so that current residents and future generations will continue to have a great place to live, work and 
play.  In order to accomplish this, they want to develop a plan that:   
 
• Provides an accounting of all the things that PRCS provides to the City.  It is important to document 

these because the City is dedicated to continuing them at the same high quality while looking for 
innovative ways to enhance and support the existing programs and services.   

• Includes a set of clear actions that respond to the needs of the community.  The actions are intended 
to be specific and measurable and will proactively move the City forward.   

 
Mr. Friedli referred to the draft PROS Plan and recalled that when it was presented to the Commission in 
March, Commissioners expressed interest in Shoreline becoming a salmon-friendly city.  An action step 
was added under Goal 1 that specifically addresses this concept. 
 
Mr. Friedli reviewed the Strategic Action Initiatives (SAI), which are designed to set goals for the City’s 
future, as follows:   
 
1. Build a Community/Aquatics Center.  The target would be to place a proposal for a new center 

before the voters sometime between now and 2020, and have a new facility open in 2022.  An Aquatics 
and Community Center Feasibility Study has been done, which looks at potential siting locations and 
program plans.  The City has developed a concept for an 82,000-square-foot facility that would have 
a recreational body of water, with splash pads, lazy rivers, etc., as well as a competition pool for people 
who want to do lap swims and exercise.  The City completed an assessment of the Shoreline Pool in 
2014, and it was updated in 2015.  As part of the assessment, the City asked the consultant to identify 
the level of investment that would be needed to keep the pool operational until 2022 and for another 
20 years beyond 2022.  The City Council approved an investment of about $750,000, and the work 
was done in 2016 to enable the pool to remain operational until 2022.  While the 2022 date is not a 
precise science, it gives the City a target for when they need to have a new facility in place.  In addition, 
the Shoreline School District has informally notified the City that they should plan to have a new 
recreation center somewhere else to replace the existing Spartan Recreation Center, which is located 
in the old high school gym at the Shoreline Center.  However, he emphasized that the district has not 
indicated any specific dates or plans for the property to date.  If the City Council were to bless the 
action initiative for a new Community/Aquatics Center, the next step would be looking in more detail 
at a funding strategy and identifying other partners that might want to invest in the new facility.   

 
2. Expand Opportunities to Connect with Nature.  The community was very interested in having 

opportunities to connect with nature.  As a result, nature-based programming will be integrated into 
the new and existing recreation offerings so that at least 35% of them include a nature-based 
component.  The City sponsors a number of nature programs, and last year it offered a 1-month 
summer camp at Hamlin Park. It was so successful that a 2nd summer camp will be added at Richmond 
Beach Salt Water Park.  The collection of teen and senior programs identified in the plan also include 
a sizable nature-based element.  There is not a lot of cost associated with this action item. 
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3. Expand Recreation Facility Opportunities.  Chapter 4 of the plan contains some detailed analysis 

on the increases needed to maintain the level of service based on population.  Many of the population-
based needs will extend further into the future, and there will be some financial constraints.  However, 
the goal by 2023 is to provide at least one community garden, two basketball courts, two multi-
purpose/pickleball courts, one playground, one swing set, one paved loop path, one spray park and 
one adventure playground with some nature-based features.  If they go to the voters, some of these 
projects might be included.  Other projects can be done through regular park upgrades.   

 
4. Serve the Full Spectrum of Aging Adult Recreation Needs.  The community indicated that this was 

a high priority.  The City was not in a position to address all of the questions via this process, but the 
SAI calls for developing a strategic plan by 2019 for meeting the needs of the aging adult population.  
The intent is for the City to work with the Shoreline/Lake Forest Park Senior Center to conduct a 
community-wide assessment of the needs.  The assessment will also inform a program plan for the 
aquatic/community center.   

 
5. Ensure Adequate Parkland for Future Generations.  Based on population projections, the City will 

need to add 95 acres of new parkland in order to maintain the current level of service, and this will be 
virtually impossible given the level of development already in Shoreline.  They will need to build 
different types of parks in different places.  These will likely be maintained differently for a higher 
intensity of use.  In addition, the goal is to add five acres of new parkland by 2023 and 20 additional 
acres by 2030.  The City will need to develop a funding plan that might well include some citizen-
voted funding.  King County is considering a land conservation initiate that might provide funding to 
local jurisdictions for land acquisition, and many of their grant sources will require matches.  The plan 
does not specify the mix of what would need to be active recreation land and passive natural open 
space.   

 
6. Maintain, Enhance and Protect the Urban Forest.  The goal of the plan is to consolidate other 

plans.  Having too many plans can result in none of them being implemented or followed.  The City 
adopted an Urban Forest Strategic Plan in 2014, and the goals and milestones identified in the plan 
were incorporated into the PROS Plan.  The SAI calls for restoring 10 acres of degraded forest land 
by 2023 and/or convert appropriate parkland into nature areas by 2023.  The intent is to ensure that 
the urban forests remain healthy.   

 
7. Enhance Walkability In and Around Parks.  This was also a major preference of the community, 

and walking is one of the main ways that the existing parks are used.  The goal is to create two miles 
of new nature trails within the parks and 2 miles of enhanced pedestrian access to parks by 2023.   

 
8. Support Diverse Communities.  Shoreline is diversifying, and it is already a very diverse community.  

The intent is to keep up with this change in a conscious and proactive way.  The target is to make sure 
that participation in City-sponsored special events reflects the diversity of the community.   

 
9. Enhance Place Making Through Public Art.  Through this process, a public art plan was developed 

that the City Council adopted in March.  A key piece of the plan is to install at least one permanent, 
significant piece of art by 2019, three permanent smaller pieces of public art by 2023, and provide 
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temporary graphic or performing arts annually in the City’s neighborhoods.  Currently 1% of certain 
investments made by the City goes into an art fund, which has been used to pay for some pieces of art.  
Money has been consciously saved in this fund, and the City plans to invest $100,000 to $150,000 in 
a significant piece of art within the next year or two.  Local art is also important, as are temporary and 
graphic performing arts.   

 
10. Secure Sustainable Funding.  There are a lot of projects and programs in the PROS Plan, as well as 

other important ones that are not in the plan yet.  Figuring out how to fund the projects will take a fair 
amount of work and deliberation.  It is likely the City will have to rely on the voters, but there are also 
grant opportunities the City can actively explore.   

 
11. Ensure Administrative Excellence.  The City hopes to do a number of things, and the PRCS 

Department can be a catalyst or leader.  However, the department cannot do everything on its own.  
They will continue to rely on the community, other City departments, and volunteers for support.  Mr. 
Friedli expects that the voters will be asked to participate in some way, as well.  It is important that 
the community knows that the PRCS Department is run to the highest and best standards possible.  
The goal is to attain certification from the Commission for the Accreditation of Parks and Recreation 
Agencies (CAPRA).  This will require the City to meet 153 standards in order to obtain accreditation, 
and there are only three other jurisdictions in the State of Washington that have CAPRA accreditation.  
It will likely take 2 to 3 years to complete the process.   

 
Mr. Friedli provided a table that identifies all of the capital improvement projects identified in the plan.  
The top priority projects are intended to secure the City’s foundation.  A PRCS/Tree Board subcommittee 
went through a process of developing criteria for prioritizing capital improvement projects.  Ecological 
restoration and minor repair and replacement projects were identified as high priorities.  Top priority 
maintenance needs include replacing the synthetic turf fields at Twin Ponds, improving Boeing 
Creek/Shoreview Park Trails, repairing or replacing the Richmond Beach Community Park Wall, 
installing a fire-suppression line across the railroad tracks to the beach at Saltwater Park, and the 
aquatic/community center. 
 
Mr. Friedli said the next set of projects are those intended to enhance existing parks.  The 2006 levy funded 
a lot of park improvements, but not improvements in all the parks.  There is a list of amenities the City 
would like to add to parks that did not get attention via the 2006 levy.  The subcommittee identified parks 
that would benefit from improvements.  In addition, they heard from the community that the Briarcrest 
Neighborhood does not have a neighborhood park that gives it an identity.  The idea is to convert the 
Upper Hamlin Park into something that is focused more on the Briarcrest Neighborhood.  He noted that 
there is also a line item for park facility recreation amenities planning, which is a long name for doing 
some conceptual-level master planning for all the parks that are identified below the line item.  They are 
looking to link the timing of the Hillwood Park Master Plan with the Shoreline School District’s 
renovation of the middle school.  The intent is to do renovations in the park while the district is doing 
renovations that are already funded via a bond at the adjacent middle school. 
 
Mr. Friedli referred to the revenue section of the PROS Plan, noting that the lines that are filled in identify 
projects that have historically been funded.  At the bottom of the list are projects that could be funded by 
future voter-approved funding.  The items below the red line are primarily acquisitions and development 
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of newly acquired parkland.  This list will be pertinent in the Board and Commission’s next discussion 
about Park Impact Fees.   
 
Mr. Friedli provided a draft map he prepared to identify the location of parks and park improvements, 
with the dollar amounts.  It also identifies locations where acquisitions are proposed. 
 
Vice Chair Montero asked about the cost beyond 2022 for operation of the community/aquatic center (SAI 
1).  Mr. Friedli said the expense to operate the facility will be approximately $2.5 million per year, and 
anticipated revenue is estimated to be about $1.8 million.  However, it is important to note that the 
difference between revenues and expenses would actually be less with a new center than with existing 
facilities.  Currently, the general fund contributes about $1.2 million per year to subsidize operations for 
the existing pool and Spartan Recreation Center.  The new center would require a subsidy of about 
$600,000.   
 
Commissioner Chang asked about the outlook for the other two parks that belong to the school district.  
Mr. Friedli said Paramount Park and Sunset Park are both owned by the district.  The joint-use agreement 
has a provision that allows the district to take back the land if needed for school purposes.  The district 
has not indicated any plans in that direction.  Commissioner Chang asked if the City has a back-up plan 
to acquire more land in those areas.  Mr. Friedli explained that, with the bond that just passed, the district 
will rebuild two middle schools, and 6th graders will be moved from the elementary schools to the middle 
schools.  This will add enough capacity in the elementary schools that they do not project needing 
additional schools within their current projection period.  He pointed out that the Spartan Recreation 
Center is a different situation because it is the closest district building to the 185th Street Station, and at 
some point, they will want to do something else with the property.  In addition, the district also owns the 
land that the pool is on, and the City owns the building.   
 
Commissioner Mork asked if the aquatics center would be included in the 5 acres of new parkland.   Mr. 
Friedli said the aquatics center would be in addition to the 5 acres of new parkland.  The schematic designs 
for the new facility indicated that the facility would occupy about 5 acres of land.   
 
Commissioner Thomas asked if the partnerships referenced by Mr. Friedli would be public/private 
partnerships or partnerships with other jurisdictions.  Mr. Friedli said the City would consider partnerships 
with other jurisdictions, including the district.  The district actively uses the Shoreline pool for swim team 
meets, and the proposed schematic design includes elements that would not be part of a general parks and 
recreation pool.  These extra elements would only be provided if needed by the district for their programs.  
The City has also been approached a number of times by Shoreline Community College about the 
possibility of agreement that allows their students to have access to the pool at a reduced rate.  
Commissioner Thomas asked if the City has considered partnering with private organizations, and Mr. 
Friedli answered no.   
 
Commissioner Thomas asked if the community/aquatics center project hinges on the City’s ability to 
obtain grant funding.  Mr. Friedli said there are no federal grants for local community centers.  The state 
has some specific grants that the City will apply for, but they will not be sizable.   
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Commissioner Thomas asked if the expanded recreational amenities (SAI 3) would be scattered 
throughout the various parks.  Mr. Friedli answered affirmatively.  For example, one place where 
additional amenities could be provided is in the Westminster Triangle.  He referred to Eagle Scout Park 
in Lake Forest Park, which is smaller in size than the Westminster Triangle.  Lake Forest Park is currently 
renovating it into a playground area.   
 
Commissioner Malek referred to SAI 5 and asked if 95 acres of new parkland is a general target given 
density projections. Mr. Friedli cautioned against calling it a target because he believes it is unrealistic to 
set a target that high.  However, it does provide a measure of the need.  It is important to keep in mind that 
the demand for 95 acres will likely have to be accommodated on 40 acres, at most.   
 
Board Member Southwick referred to the 95 acres of parkland that is identified in SAI 5 and noted that 
not all of the new parkland would have to be on the ground.  They could be creative by using rooftop 
gardens, plazas, etc.  Mr. Friedli pointed out that green streets, street rights-of-way and street ends can 
also be used to provide recreational space.  While they cannot meet the goal of 95 acres of new parkland, 
the idea is to be more creative with the public spaces.  Board Member Southwick noted that swales could 
also be considered open space.  These would help with salmon and stormwater runoff, and they are 
amenable for people who enjoy walking.   
 
Commissioner Mork asked about the City’s relationship with Sound Transit as far as public art and 
additional parkland.  Mr. Friedli responded that there will be some significant pieces of art associated with 
Sound Transit’s project, and the City’s Public Art Coordinator has participated in a process to select the 
artists for the two light rail stations.  This artwork will be in addition to the money set aside by the City 
for a significant art piece.   
 
Mr. Friedli said the City staff has been able to work productively with Sound Transit.  He reviewed that 
the proposed light rail line will eliminate some of Ridgecrest Park.  Sound Transit will be required to 
replace the parkland that will be eliminated with parkland elsewhere.  They are purchasing two single-
family properties adjacent to the entrance to Ridgecrest Park, which will be added to the park.  This 
represents a win for the City, since the sliver of land they are taking for the rail line is low quality and 
does not add a lot to the park.  The Sound Transit project will also impact wetlands in various places along 
the rail line.  The City has been working with them to do improvements at Ronald Bog Park, and they are 
proposing a sizable wetland restoration and recreation project.   There have been community meetings to 
address both of these topics.   
 
Mr. Friedli said they are still waiting to see if parks will benefit from Sound Transit’s impact on trees.  
The trees are located on Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) property, and 
WSDOT supports the mitigation for their right-of-way.  He is hopeful that some will also spill over and 
benefit parks, as well.   
 
Commissioner Thomas referred to SAI 6, which deals with urban forest health.  She noted that trees come 
up regularly at Commission meetings, but there are no tree codes for commercial properties.  She asked 
Mr. Friedli to talk about the process of protecting or replacing the urban canopy.  While some important 
functions can be replaced by rooftop gardens and green spaces, how would the City mitigate for other 
functions that would be lost?  Mr. Friedli answered that it is difficult to mitigate for impacts that occur on 
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commercial properties.  Being a recipient of trees from developers is probably the best way to help from 
a commercial development standpoint.   
 
Regarding street trees and trees in rights-of-way, Mr. Friedli explained that it is important to know that 
the City is doing some significant sidewalk improvements.  One of the roles of the Tree Board is to give 
guidance to the Parks Director relative to right-of-way trees.  The more active the Tree Board is in the 
early discussions, the better they can advocate for the tree canopy.  Street trees are well loved and beautiful, 
but they don’t live forever and there are other competing needs for the public right-of-way.  Many of the 
trees that were planted in the 1970s and 1980s are now damaging the sidewalks, and some of them will 
need to be removed.  Going forward, they need to design streetscapes in a different way to accommodate 
trees and be more thoughtful about planting the right trees in the right places.   
 
Commissioner Thomas noted that many of the trees that will be lost to accommodate the Sound Transit 
project are mature.  She asked if the PRCS Department will work with them to require that the replacement 
trees are of a substantial size.  Mr. Friedli answered affirmatively for those trees the City has control or 
influence over.  However, there are numerous trees that will not fall into that category. 
 
Vice Chair Montero asked where the $82 million bond number came from, and Mr. Friedli answered that 
it represents the difference between the cost of implementing all of the projects and programs on the wish 
list and how much money the City expects to have.  It probably should be labeled “to be determined” 
rather than “future voted approved park bond,” since the City will need to adjust the scale and scope of 
the projects to get a more realistic number. 
 
Commissioner Moss asked if the land in the bottom section of the map provided by Mr. Friedli is intended 
to generally identify where the City needs to acquire land to meet the projected future needs or are they 
targeted pieces of land the City is seeking to acquire.  Mr. Friedli answered that it is intended to identify 
the general need, and no specific parcels have been targeted.   
 
Public Comment 
 
John Lombard, Seattle, said he was present to represent the Thornton Creek Alliance, which has more 
than 120 members, many of whom live in Shoreline.  The Alliance has interests across the entire Thornton 
Creek Basin, which is 12 square miles and the largest basin in both the City of Shoreline and City of 
Seattle.  He thanked those who worked on the PROS Plan, which contains the SAIs that the Alliance has 
supported all along.  They were especially happy to see that Paramount Open Space acquisition was listed 
as the #2 priority citywide for capacity expansion, but concerned that it was not listed 2nd among the 
capacity expansion options.  Mr. Friedli clarified that the options are not listed in order of priority.   
 
Mr. Lombard reported that the Alliance completed a GIS analysis of the entire Thornton Creek Basin in 
both Seattle and Shoreline for best acquisition opportunities.  Within the City of Shoreline, the top 
candidates were around the Paramount Open Space.  He summarized that the Alliance’s priorities line up 
with those identified in the PROS Plan.  Paramount Open Space includes what may be the nicest wetland 
complex within the entire Thornton Creek area.  With the zoning decision the City made recently for the 
NE 145th Street Subarea Plan, the existing densities around the Paramount Open Space will remain the 
same, and this will complement the habitat values of the open space over time.  Meanwhile, the expanded 
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Paramount Open Space would provide a very nice amenity to the neighboring areas that will be closer to 
the actual station where considerable density will occur in the future.   
 
Mr. Lombard said the Alliance also supports the park impact fee proposal, which will come before them 
later on the agenda.  Shoreline has the opportunity to lead the City of Seattle by example in establishing a 
reasonable park impact fee to help growth pay for growth and its associated needs.  He said the Alliance 
is hopeful that the PROS Plan and the park impact fee proposal will both be adopted.   
 
Janet Way, Shoreline, agreed with Mr. Lombard’s comments, and she appreciates that the Paramount 
Park Open Space is highly rated in the plan.  She recalled the first PROS Plan in 1997 was very small, and 
no where did it include the word “tree.”  They have come a long way since that time, and they have a lot 
of potential.  It is a critical time for the City and it is important not to squander these opportunities.  She 
recalled that the City received Kehoe Park as mitigation for covering Thornton Creek with the bus barn, 
which was not exactly a good deal.  She suggested the City can do better than that and make real progress 
improving and expanding existing parks.  
 
Ms. Way asked for information about the projects identified as acquisition and development of property 
at 5th and 165th Streets for a total of $8 million.  She also asked why the City has to pay $10 million for 
the light rail acquisition.  She suggested that the City should be getting something from Sound Transit for 
the damage that will be done.  She noted that the Cedarbrook acquisition is a positive potential, also, since 
this area needs an actual park.   
 
Continued Commission/Board Discussion 
 
Board Member Dittbrenner commented that it would be a missed opportunity if the City of Shoreline did 
not try to partner with the City of Seattle to acquire at least a portion of the Jackson Park Golf Course, 
which is located along the freeway just south of 145th Street in the City of Seattle, for future parkland.  
She noted that Forterra assisted in a similar effort with the Wayne Golf Course in Bothell.  Commissioner 
Chang asked about the status of the Jackson Park Golf Course.  Mr. Friedli said the City of Seattle does 
not have any plans to change it from a golf course.  Board Member Dittbrenner observed that it might not 
be able to remain a golf course when the land is rezoned and property taxes go up.   
 
Although she recognized it is outside of the PRCS/Tree Board’s realm of influence, Board Member 
Dittbrenner raised the concept of making stormwater retention facilities into parks or using rights-of-way 
creatively to provide small park spaces.  The PRCS/Tree Board viewed some very creative designs that 
provided trails, etc. around water-detention areas.  She also raised the concept of requiring developers to 
leave a certain amount of green that could be publicly accessible.   
 
Vice Chair Montero asked the City’s process for converting a stormwater area into a park.  Mr. Friedli 
answered that the City has never done this, and he would need to research the issue further.  However, the 
Surface Water Utility has surface water features in a lot of Shoreline Parks, for which the utility pays the 
City to offset the maintenance costs.  He said he does not anticipate that expanding that to include other 
surface water features will be a difficult conversation.  Commissioner Malek commented that this would 
be more difficult for the smaller development that is likely to occur in Shoreline.  However, the concept 
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is being utilized in areas where there is land available for larger developments.  For example, stormwater 
vaults have been covered with playgrounds, which are also required elements of larger developments.  
 
Commissioner Malek asked if the City has considered relocating the Shoreline Center to the Fircrest site, 
which is about 80 acres in size.  Mr. Friedli answered that when reviewing the siting criteria for location 
of the new aquatics/community center, Fircrest fell lower on the list because it did not meet the criteria of 
having access to local transit.  If the State offered the City a good deal on the land, the City would definitely 
reconsider.  However, Fircrest has not been interested in having conversations with the City about the 
possibility.   
 
Commissioner Mork recalled that there has been conversation about having a collective stormwater 
arrangement at Shoreline Place.  She asked if the PRCS Department has considered this as an option for 
locating additional parkland on top of the facility.  Mr. Friedli said the City has been involved in the 
conversations, but not to the point where a park is being planned there yet.   
 
Commissioner Mork announced that there will be a speaker series on June 8th about Salmon Safe.  She 
asked Mr. Friedli to provide more explanation about how the PROS Plan was amended to incorporate the 
Salmon Safe Program.  Mr. Friedli said it was added as an implementation strategy under Goal 1.   
 
Chair Robertson pointed out that the reason the PRCS/Tree Board has not provided a lot of comment is 
because they have been involved in the process for the past year and a half.  They appreciate the 
Commission’s questions and what the staff has been able to do.  The PRCS/Tree Board is proud of the 
culmination of the work, which she felt is close to completion.  She expressed her belief that the 
community will benefit from the work for many years to come.   
 
Commissioner Thomas requested more information about plans for Rotary Park improvements and the 
Cedarbrook Park acquisition.   Mr. Friedli said Rotary Park is located at the corner of 185th and 10th, and 
is actually located in the right-of-way where there is a fairly wide curve.  The park is a hub of open space, 
and the plan is to install a few picnic tables and benches.  Seattle City Light owns the property and 
transmission lines run diagonally through it.  He anticipates there will be some discussion about building 
a park adjacent to or under high power lines, but it is a large open space that is used now for informal 
recreation activities.  There are a number of single-family parcels to the north and west, so taking 
advantage of this publicly-owned open space to create a significant park on the east side of the 185th Street 
Station is the goal.   
 
Mr. Friedli explained that the Shoreline School District closed the Cedarbrook Elementary school about 
20 years ago, and the building has been leased for various uses since that time.  The district’s plan is to 
demolish the building, and informal discussions indicate that this may be the one property the district 
might be interested in selling.  The full purchase price was not listed in the PROS Plan because the property 
is bordered by both Lake Forest Park and Shoreline.  Perhaps the City should partner with Lake Forest 
Park to acquire the site since their residents will benefit as much as or more than Shoreline residents.  
There is also a stream running through the property, so much of it is likely wetland.  Perhaps there will be 
opportunities for land conservation grants the City could pursue.  Commissioner Thomas noted that the 
PROS Plan lists the City’s contribution for the acquisition at 25%, which is what staff believes would be 
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an appropriate contribution from the City.  To clarify, Mr. Friedli noted that Cedarbrook School is located 
on Perkins Way, south of Ballinger Way.   
 
Board Member Sandico recalled that two of the goals of the PROS Plan is to look for opportunities to 
acquire more parkland and install new art pieces.  In talking with her fellow students, she came up with 
the idea of installing a work of art that kids could play on.  This option would take up space and save a lot 
of money.  It would also provide a space for youth to interact, and provide a great place for people to take 
pictures.   
 
Vice Chair Montero asked staff to provide an explanation on the assumptions that were made for each 
year in the capital budget.  Mr. Friedli explained that, starting in 2018, the capital budget assumes a 3% 
compounded cost increase through 2023.  There is no real magic on how they decided what the capital 
budget would be each year.  With all the parks, there is an acquisition line and a development line, and 
the acquisition was always budgeted before development, which was phased in.  For example, the 145th 
Street Station Area Acquisition Project is not to purchase land for the station, but to purchase parkland 
within the 145th Street Station Subarea.  Rather than purchasing a single, large piece of property, the 
acquisition would likely be phased over a number of years as the City purchases smaller parcels throughout 
the subarea.  He further explained that the capital budget is based on a combination of future funding 
sources (bonds and park impact fees).  It is anticipated that the items at the bottom of the list would be 
prime candidates for park impact fee funding.  However, even if a park impact fee program is adopted, 
there won’t be enough money coming into the program to start paying for a high level of purchases for a 
number of years. 
 
Commissioner Malek referred to Cama Beach on Camano Island, which was purchased from two women 
who were going to sell to either the community or a developer.  A commercial element was developed on 
the site for kayak rentals, etc.  He asked if there is an opportunity for the City to do something similar in 
an effort to reclaim some of the bond funding or operational costs.  Mr. Friedli answered that there will 
be opportunities for the cost sharing concept.  For example, as the 145th Street Station is developed, the 
City could purchase parkland that connects some of the superblocks, and allows an adjacent restaurant’s 
outdoor seating to spill out into the park area for a fee.  Another option is to use City investments to be a 
catalyst for cost and revenue sharing opportunities.   
 
Although current pace of development is quite slow in the station areas, Commissioner Chang said she 
anticipates that it will pick up at some point.  She asked if there is any reason for the City to move forward 
with property acquisition in the station areas now rather than later.  Mr. Friedli answered affirmatively.  
Property owners in the subareas are definitely thinking about redevelopment opportunities.  If Shoreline 
wants to take advantage of these opportunities, it needs to be forward thinking and spend money now for 
acquisition.  The land will no longer be affordable at some point in the future.  However, he cautioned that 
it will be costly and difficult.  Commissioner Chang said this sense of urgency was not clear in the timeline 
of the plan.  Mr. Friedli said part of this was intentional because the idea of the City buying individual 
parcels for parkland can be sensitive.  However, he agreed that the City should have a sense of urgency 
when it comes to acquiring parkland, particularly in the station subareas. 
 
STUDY ITEM:  PARK IMPACT FEE STUDY 
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Staff Presentation 
 
Mr. Friedli presented a brief staff report, noting that the Park Impact Fee Report contains all of the 
calculations and background data.  He explained that park impact fees can pay for system improvements 
in the adopted Capital Facilities Plan (CFP) and Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) that expand capacity 
based on growth.  Park impact fees cannot pay for project improvements or for replacement, repair or 
renovations that do not add capacity.   
 
Mr. Friedli explained how the proposed park impact fee was calculated based on the growth forecast 
(residents, employees, and visitors to businesses), cost of parks per person, rate comparisons, and revenue 
forecasts.  He summarized that the equivalent growth population by 2035 is anticipated to be 15,982, and 
the City’s current park system is valued at $357 million.  When divided by the current population, the 
capital value per equivalent population in 2018 will be $5,388.  If the population increases by 15,982 
people, the City will need to add $86 million worth of value to the parks system in order to maintain the 
current level of service.  If the City continued to invest in parks at the same level it has for the past 10 
years, it would spend about $7 million.  Since the City already plans to spend that amount to accommodate 
growth, it cannot be included as part of the impact fee calculation.  That means that $79 million would 
need to be paid for by new growth, and this equates to about $4,944 per person.  When this number was 
adjusted for consistency with the CFP, the growth cost would be $4,150.16 per person.  Assuming there 
would be about 2+ people in each single-family dwelling unit, the park impact fee per unit would be 
$9,894 per single-family unit, $6,489.93 per multi-family unit, and $5.51 per square foot for non-
residential development.   
 
Mr. Friedli summarized that the forecasted impact fee, based on historical trends in development, would 
result in $66 million of impact fees being collected between 2018 and 2035.  However, the impact fee 
schedule identified above is likely higher than staff will propose and what the City Council will approve.   
When compared to impact fees around the region, the numbers are substantially higher.  All of these cities 
went through a similar study, and they all ended up with reduced numbers.  He advised that the City 
Council will review the report and consider what is reasonable and fair, and then adopt an impact fee that 
they feel is the right number.  The numbers provided should be considered the maximum allowable park 
impact fee the City could charge.   
 
Commissioner Malek asked if sales tax revenues could be used to offset park costs.  Mr. Friedli answered 
that sales tax revenue is included in the money the City already plans to spend to accommodate growth.   
 
Commissioner Mork asked what type of development permits would require a park impact fee.  Mr. Friedli 
said the park impact fee would apply only to new construction (whatever adds new population).  
Replacement and expansion of a single-family home would not require a park impact fee unless an 
additional unit is added. 
 
Board Member Franklin asked if an Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) or backyard cottage would require 
a park impact fee.  If so, would it be similar to the traffic impact fee, and fall into the multi-family 
category?  Mr. Friedli answered that is likely the case, but the proposal does not specifically address this 
level of detail.  Board Member Franklin said he sees a lot of value in backyard cottages and how they can 
fit into the community, and the City should do what it can to encourage this type of development.  He was 
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pleased to see that the traffic impact fee for an ADU would be less than for a new single-family home, 
and he would also like the same approach to apply to the park impact fee.   
 
Because an ADU could potentially add capacity to a household, Commissioner Thomas asked if they 
would be subject to a fee or could they be exempt.  Mr. Friedli said he is not sure if it would be possible 
to exempt ADU’s from the impact fee. 
 
Chair Robertson asked if the park impact fee would be in place in perpetuity or would a time limit be set 
to review the rates again.  Mr. Friedli answered that a time limit would be set for reviewing the rates, but 
the City does not have to set a time limit for sunsetting the impact fees program, itself.   
 
Board Member Schielke voiced concern that the park impact fees should benefit the people who are 
actually being impacted by a development.  Mr. Friedli explained that, as currently proposed, the City 
would collect impact fees from all new development in Shoreline and it could be spent anywhere in the 
City.  The thought is that the City is compact enough that any park could be impacted by any development 
anywhere in the City.  It becomes a policy decision by the City Council to choose the projects that would 
be funded via impact fees.  This decision would be made separately from adoption of the impact fee 
proposal.  Board Member Schielke voiced concern that the impact fee funding should be focused in the 
rezoned areas where most of the new development will take place.   
 
Commissioner Thomas asked if the impact fee funds could be used to renovate an area that is already 
owned by the City but is surplused and made available for parkland.  For example, could the existing 
police station property be repurposed using impact fee funds when the police station relocates.  Mr. Friedli 
said this property is owned by the City’s general fund, and changing it into a park would probably not 
qualify for an impact fee expenditure.  However, improvements that expand the capacity of a property to 
meet the growth needs could potentially be funded with park impact fees.   
 
Vice Chair Montero recalled that when the Commission was considering the 145th and 185th Street Subarea 
Plans, there were corresponding open space requirements for larger developments.  There was also some 
discussion about allowing a developer who could not do open space to contribute money to a fund to 
provide the open space elsewhere.  Mr. Szafran answered that each private development would be required 
to provide its own open space for the project.  Vice Chair Montero asked if this open space would count 
as part of the 95 acres of parkland the City needs to accommodate growth, and Mr. Szafran answered no.   
 
Commissioner Malek reviewed that the City of Redmond is very similar to the City of Shoreline in 
population and size, and they have about 150,000 to 200,000 people in their city during the middle of the 
day and back down to 55,000 to 56,000 people during the evening.  It strikes him that their impact fee is 
considerably lower than the numbers identified for the City of Shoreline even though the density is similar 
and their use would be substantially higher.  He said it would be interesting to learn more about the data 
that their impact fee is based upon.  Mr. Friedli agreed to research this further. 
 
Public Comment 
 
No one in the audience indicated a desire to provide comment.   
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Continued Board/Commission Discussion 
 
Mr. Friedli advised that following the Board/Commission discussion, the proposal will be updated to 
address the questions that have been raised.  The intent is to present a final proposal to the City Council 
in July.  The City Council will conduct a public hearing and, hopefully, adopt the proposal by the end of 
July. If approved by the City Council, the intent is for the park impact fee to become effective in late 2017 
or early 2018.   
 
Chair Robertson referred to the information that was provided to compare park impact fees for selected 
cities in the region.  She observed that the City has some catching up to do, and she does not see that any 
of the other cities have been on the cusp of such dramatic change as the City of Shoreline is about to face.  
They are anticipating a significant increase in population, which will increase the need for parkland and 
facilities.  She said she is in favor of setting the park impact fee as high as possible, and she appreciates 
the justification provided by staff. 
 
Commissioner Chang cautioned that it is also important to keep in mind that one of the City’s current 
focuses is on economic development.  Although she does not know how development costs in Shoreline 
compare with developments costs in other jurisdictions in the region, she is concerned about establishing 
such a high impact fee for commercial development.  The City’s Economic Development Manager is 
working hard to attract businesses to Shoreline, and a significantly higher impact fee could make it too 
costly to develop in Shoreline.  Mr. Friedli advised that the City’s Economic Development Manager is in 
the process of updating a study that was done several years ago when the City was considering a 
transportation impact fee, looking at all the costs of doing development in Shoreline.   
 
Board Member Dittbrenner agreed with Chair Robertson and pointed out that the cities that were used for 
comparison will not have light rail stations.  Because the rail stations will provide a huge amenity, she 
suspects that businesses and homeowners will be willing to pay a higher fee.   
 
Board Member Franklin agreed that the parks system could benefit from a large park impact fee right 
away, but it is important to realize that there is currently no impact fee.  Going immediately to $10,000 
seems like a big hit.  He suggested the City should consider a graduated approach.  He said he also likes 
how the City of Bothell bases its fee on how large a development is.   
 
Commissioner Mork said her understanding is that the proposed impact fee would only apply to 
development that adds density.  It would not apply to a situation where someone replaces a small home 
with a larger home.  Most of the density will occur in the station areas.  Mr. Szafran said it would also 
apply to properties that are subdivided to create more single-family lots.   
 
Commissioner Thomas agreed with Board Member Franklin and suggested that perhaps the impact fee 
should be based on the number of bedrooms.  Commissioner Malek voiced concern that this approach 
could end up discouraging development, and people would likely find creative ways to game the system.  
He likes the existing system that bases the impact fee on new construction only, and felt it would be easier 
to implement.  He said he would be opposed to an impact fee that burdens those who are trying to improve 
the value of their properties.  When an older home is replaced with a new home, it does not necessarily 
add more people.   
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Commissioner Mork said she would prefer a program that applies to a broader spectrum of people rather 
than hitting a few with a large dollar.  Totally replacing a smaller home with a large home should constitute 
some level of park impact fee.   
 
Mr. Friedli said he would share the concerns raised by the Board and Commission with the consultant.  
Their comments would also be presented to the City Council when the impact fee proposal and PROS 
Plan are presented to them in June and July.   
 
Board Member Southwick commented that there must be some way to retain the trees when lots are 
redeveloped with larger homes.  Approximately 71% of the City’s tree canopy is located on private 
property, and there must be some way for the City to ensure that it is protected.  It is not enough to simply 
preserve the trees that are located in parks.   
 
Commissioner Malek applauded the PRCS staff and PRCS/Tree Board for being very proactive in tackling 
the issues early and considering the bigger picture.  They have done fantastic work.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ ______________________________ 
William Montero   Carla Hoekzema 
Vice Chair, Planning Commission Clerk, Planning Commission 
 
 
______________________________ 
Betsy Robertson, 
Chair, Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services/Tree Board 
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